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M I N U T E S:
At 4:07 PM, the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Paul Burton in the Board Room of the Administration Building.   Chair Burton noted that this meeting was the last for 2003.

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, and Ms. Sarah Phillips were present.  Ms. Elsa Welch, due to illness, was unable to attend.

Mr. Larry Paulsen represented the attorney general’s office.

APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:

A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held October 22, 2003.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips, was approved unanimously.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

A member of the audience, who identified herself as Ms. Kelly Swensen, a Shoreline student and member of Delta Epsilon Chi (DEC), asked to address the Board. Ms. Swensen invited Board members to a silent auction sponsored by DEC, to be held January 30, 2004, from 6:00 to 10:00 PM at the Greenwood Masonic Hall.  

Chair Paul Burton expressed his appreciation on behalf of the Board for the service of Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson as Board Chair for 2002-2003 by presenting her with a certificate of service, bouquet and dolphin statue.

TRENDS AND UPDATES:  LEGISLATIVE UPDATE
Director of Communications, Ms. Judy Yu, and Senior Executive for Community and Resource Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, presented this item.  

Ms. Judy Yu distributed the document “Legislative Update to the Board of Trustees, December 3, 2003,” to the Board.  She reviewed the document, noting key messages, including reinforcing the role community and technical colleges play in Washington State’s economic recovery.  Another key issue is the enrollment limits imposed by the University of Washington and Washington State University which places unscheduled additional enrollment numbers at other higher education institutions.  
On December 19, faculty, staff, students and trustees have been invited to attend Shoreline’s annual legislative lunch to meet with state legislators.  

Ms. Judy Yu also pointed out Shoreline’s Communications Plan for Legislative Sessions 2003-2005 accompanied by a list of “Messages for the 2004 Legislative Session.”

Ms. Kae Peterson then addressed the Board.  She spoke to the proposed plan advanced by the Higher Education Coordinating Board (HECB) to consolidate the current HECB with the Workforce Training Board and the State Board for Technical and Community Colleges.  All would be under the umbrella of the Higher Education Coordinating Board.  One hearing on this subject has been held at which Ms. Peterson and Vice President Beverly Brandt testified against the plan.  Shoreline’s position is that this would not be a good thing for Community Colleges.  

President Holly Moore further illustrated Shoreline’s position by explaining that Workforce Education, a key component in community colleges, has not been addressed at four-year universities nor has collective bargaining, also that, in other states which adopted a super board, the K-12 “voice” was eliminated.  Superboards tend to address issues in the middle of the spectrum, leaving those institutions at the “ends” diluted.  Dr. Moore intends to speak to Representative Maralyn Chase and Senator Darlene Fairley about this proposal.  
REPORT:  AWARDS AND RECOGNITION TO FACULTY AND STAFF:

Dr. Holly Moore expressed her appreciation for the work of Shoreline’s faculty and staff saying their achievements have given visibility to Shoreline throughout the United States.  She then introduced staff members who were present in the audience.   

Each year the University of Washington Alumni Association presents awards for distinguished service in the areas of multiculturalism and diversity.  In 2003, Professor Ken LaFountaine was a recipient.  Professor LaFountaine said he was honored to be associated with the work of the Alumni Association and hoped Shoreline could collaborate on activities with them in the future.  
In November 2003, Professor Scott Main was recipient of General Motors Co. ASEP (Automotive Service Education Program) Instructor of the Year Award.  In addition to Professor Main’s award, the Automotive Manufacturing Program at Shoreline Community College was recently recognized by the Puget Sound Business Journal as exemplary in Washington State. 

Dr. Janice Ellis, co-author with Professor Emeritus Celia Hartley, of the textbook “Nursing in Today’s World:  Trends, Issues, and Management, 8th Edition,” was recognized for her publication and for the awards this textbook continues to receive.  

Dr. Moore said this evening’s final recognition was for a program, but emphasized that it is the staff members who make this program, Career Education Options (known as C.E.O.), so strong.  This program, which was first conceived in 1996, was 2003 recipient of the Crystal Star Award from the National Dropout Prevention Network, recognizing the most outstanding dropout recovery program in the nation.  Under the direction of Ms. Thalia Saplad and Ms. Mariko Kakiuchi, CEO offers students who couldn’t finish high school the opportunity to achieve success.  The program first began with 150 students.  Over 500 students were part of the program last year.  Both Ms. Saplad and Ms. Kakiuchi emphasized that it takes support from the entire campus community to make this program the outstanding success that it has become. 
ACTION:  TENURE CONSIDERATION:
Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Carol Henderson, introduced this item by noting that it was wonderful to present consideration of tenure to the Board on an evening when so many staff members were receiving recognition.  

She summarized that, under separate cover, the Board members had each received a copy of the appointment review committee’s report and recommendation for one third-year probationary faculty member.

On December 3, 2003, prior to the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, the Board met in executive session with the faculty chair of the appointment review committee, Professor Marianne Baker, to review and discuss the third year Appointment review Committee report for Ms. Ona Canfield, instructor in Dental Hygiene.   
At this time the Board has three options:  1) to grant tenure, 2) to deny tenure, or 3) to take no action, which results in a passive granting of tenure.

Vice President Henderson recommended that the Board grant tenure to Ms. Ona Canfield. 


Motion 03:35

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson moved that, after having given  




reasonable consideration to the recommendation of the 




appointment review committee, and by the Vice 





President for Academic Affairs and the President, the 




Board grant tenure status to Ms. Ona Canfield.




Ms. Sarah Phillips seconded the motion which was 





approved unanimously by the Board. 
Upon their approval of Professor Canfield’s tenure, the Board members, President Moore and Vice President Henderson formed a reception line to congratulate her.  Chair Burton presented an official letter verifying tenure to Professor Canfield.  Ms. Sarah Phillips presented a framed certificate of tenure.  A bouquet was also presented and the group posed for a photograph.  

ACTION:  CONFIRM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF WORKFORCE PROGRAMS:

In accordance with Board Resolution #75, “Delegation of Authority,” the College President is responsible for the appointment of exempt professional/technical personnel, subject to confirmation by the Board. Also, the Exempt Professional/Technical Salary Program stipulates that the Board of Trustees is to approve the initial salary of all new Exempt Professional/Technical appointments.  

It is recommended that Rebecca Rhodes be confirmed as Executive Director of Workforce Programs, effective December 1, 2003, at an annual salary of $74,500.   Ms. Rhodes comes from the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges and has great expertise in Workforce Programs, including TANF, WIA, as well as insight into the SBCTC and how we can work successfully on workforce initiatives statewide.  
Motion 03:36:
Ms. Sarah Phillips made a motion that Rebecca Rhodes be confirmed as Executive Director of Workforce Programs at Shoreline Community College, effective December 1, 2003, at an annual salary of $74,500. 

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion, which was passed unanimously by the Board. 

REPORT:  FACULTY SABBATICAL REPORTS:

Vice President Henderson again presented this item.  She explained that during the 2002-2003 academic year, four faculty members were granted sabbatical leaves.

Betsey Barnett


Multicultural Studies


One Quarter

Paul Cerda


English



Three Quarters

Robert Francis


Economics



One Quarter

Diana Sampson

Counseling



Three Quarters

All four professors have submitted reports describing their sabbatical, and each has accomplished most or all of the goals originally proposed.

She noted that each of these faculty members was grateful for this opportunity to rest, reflect, grow professionally and personally, and return to the classroom as even better teachers.

Copies of their original proposals and their reports were forwarded to the Board as part of their December 3, 2003, Board packet.  
Dr. Henderson then introduced Professors Robert Francis, Paul Cerda and Diana Sampson, three of the four recipients, saying that the fourth, Professor Betsey Barnett, was out of the country so could not be present.  

Chair Paul Burton said that it is hard to believe that the activities detailed in the sabbatical proposals which the Board approves each February could get accomplished, but they all do.  

Professor Robert Francis, first to speak, said the core ambition of his sabbatical was production of a reading packet.  His philosophy is that reading is a supplement rather than a driver of course work.  He assigns reading, then follow-up problem solving.  He said his work while on sabbatical made a difference for his students which he measures by attaining a true bell curve.  
Professor Diana Sampson, granted a year on sabbatical, wanted the enrichment of a hands-on experience.  She lived in mainland China for a year, where she taught English to second, third and fourth grades as well as high school.  She thanked President Moore and the Board for allowing her to participate in a wonderful experience, and further for having these kinds of opportunities available. 

Professor Paul Cerda received a sabbatical and an NEH grant simultaneously, enabling him to travel for six weeks in Central America.  He thanked the Board for granting the sabbatical.  He then said the sense of community he first felt when coming to Shoreline Community College has been lost.  He said he felt some things are not being addressed.  

REPORT BUDGET AND INVESTMENT STATUS:  

SEPTEMBER 2003 AND OCTOBER 2003:

These reports are provided each month as a brief financial status report to keep the Board advised of the college’s budgeted resources, spending rates, staffing level and student enrollment.  There was no budget status and investment report at the October Board meeting; therefore, the attached reports account for September 2003 and October 2003.

The Cash Fund Equity Summary Provides a financial summary of the opening cash fund balance and all revenues and expenditures for all local funds for the current fiscal year.  The attached report reflects that Total Revenue for the current fiscal year, first, through September 30, 2003, then, through October 31, 2003.

 . 

The Operating Budget Status Review – is a comparison of expenditures to budget for state allocations, local revenues and self-support accounts for current operating funds for both September 2003 and October 2003.

The Securities Investment Report includes the description and amounts of temporary investments of cash not required meet current expenditure needs.  Funds on hand and not immediately needed for operations are invested in short-term securities according to College policy and compatible with State Treasurer and Office of Financial Management guidelines.  The attached report includes information first, through September 30, 2003, then, through October 31, 2003.

The Additional Allocations, Grants or Contracts report show additional funding received since this year’s initial allocation.  It also shows the source of new funding and how it is distributed according to the strategic plan. 

Continuing her report, Vice President Beverly Brandt spoke to the state’s capital projects process saying all proposals must be submitted to the state by December 19.  President Moore added that, for the first time, Shoreline is being very proactive about planning for capital projects and submitting documents by deadline citing the upcoming PUB renovation project which had not been ready by deadline at least twice.  In 2004, the PUB renovation plan must be submitted by April 19.  Dr. Moore said the students have worked on this project for a long time, including collecting funds for the renovation, and it is time they recouped the funding allocated for the PUB renovation.  When the renovation is complete, Dr. Moore said the PUB will be an incredible entrance point to the College. 
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson posed the question of how Shoreline’s capital requests would be prioritized if the Higher Education Personnel Board’s proposal to form one superboard is adopted.  

REPORT:  FOUNDATION:

Senior Executive for Community and Resource Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, reported that the Foundation’s annual Student Success Breakfast, held November 13, 2003, in combination with the Combined Fund Drive, raised a total of $58,838.  That total was increased to over $60,000 by a donation from Mr. Larry Steele and Aurora Rents.  Ms. Peterson thanked staff and students who served breakfast to the 186 participants, noting it gave students and staff the opportunity to connect with community members who support the college.  The Shoreline School District, represented by Superintendent James Welsh, was this year’s recipient of the Student Success award.   Ms. Peterson added that Shoreline Community College, together with the Shoreline School District, will mark 100 years of service together in 2004.  A community event, called “All that Jazz,” will be held on February 28, featuring a big band dance.  

Ms. Peterson further reported that the College will hold two celebrations in January 2004 in honor of our 40th Anniversary.  On January 16, an all-campus party will be held from 12:30 to 2:00 PM in the PUB complete with cake, punch, games and memorabilia.  On January 23, a “Top 40” party will be a community invitational event.  Reservations will be $40 per person and “Funk’N Groove” will perform.

The Board has been invited to the annual Foundation gathering, scheduled for December 15, at the home of Mr. Mark Vanderveen.  

Ms. Peterson reported she is looking forward to the annual Foundation fund raising activity, “Bowling for Brains,” She noted that a Foundation member has purchased four hours of time so the Foundation itself will not have to pay this cost.  

REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:

Professor Karen Toreson began her report by noting that faculty are completing this year’s Program Planning and Assessment process.  She has personally participated in two different program planning groups.

She said it was great to hear the sabbatical reports presented this evening, saying it is a renewal process to think about as next year’s sabbatical proposal process begins.  She further thanked the Board for supporting sabbaticals, which enrich, renew and invigorate faculty, who are able to address projects they have had on their “wish lists” and bring back excitement to the classroom.  

Ms. Toreson, herself, is working on getting through finals and grading.  She is also gearing up for upcoming faculty contract negotiations.  She attended a national higher education conference held in Washington, D.C., sponsored by the American Federation of Teachers.  She said that issues discussed at the conference, which was her first experience on a nationwide basis, are much the same no matter where they originate.  

She concluded her report by saying that the newly formed College Council has been a wonderful experience in some aspects and painful in others.  Since the Council is brand new, the members are trying to figure out how to work together.  She said Shoreline has a firm foundation on which to build and she wants to look ahead to build collegiality.  

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:

Ms. Peggy Lytle sent her apologies for not being present at the Board meeting. 

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:
Associated Student Body President Ms. Erica Wilkes began her report by noting that this week is finals week.  She is taking 18 credits.  

Saying Shoreline’s student clubs have been involved in campus life during Fall Quarter, she reported that the Vietnamese Club will hold a basketball tournament this Saturday and, in January, DEC will hold another basketball tournament.  The Muslim Student Union held a Fast-a-Thon November 20 so others could learn about the experience of fasting.   Two new clubs have been sanctioned, Ping Pong and Scuba.  The Russian Club will hold a holiday party in the Student Lounge on December 9 from 6:00 to 9:00 PM.  The Black Student Union and African Student Club, both advised by Professor Ernest Johnson, teamed up for a Fall kick-off in October which featured live performances and free refreshments.  

Ms. Wilkes reported that Martin Luther King, Jr., day will be held Thursday, January 15, in the PUB.

The Concert Band will perform “Sounds of Italy” December 9 at 7:30 PM at Shorecrest High School. 
The Board of Publications appointed student Chase Anderson as Editor-in-Chief of the students’ “Ebbtide” newspaper.  Mr. Anderson is a C.E.O. student.  

Ms. Wilkes concluded her report by confirming that the students have allocated funding for telephone outreach as part of a student retention program.  

REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:

President Holly Moore announced that Professor Linda Breiwick, a long-time faculty member in the Medical Technology Program, had today received tragic news that her husband had been killed the night before.  Dr. Moore said everyone at the college is extending our condolences to her and are looking to what we can do to help her during this time. 

Continuing her report, President Moore said that the production of the videotape called “We the People” last year, which was coordinated by Congressman Jay Inslee, was recently cited with an award for outstanding citizen awareness.  The tape is now going outside our immediate area and will be distributed nationally to K-12 districts. 

Dr. Moore distributed invitations to the Fall Quarter 2003 Nurse Pinning ceremonies, scheduled for Monday, December 8.  She also mentioned that the Choir of the Sound will dedicate their performance on Sunday, December 7, to their community partner, Shoreline Community College.  The performance begins at 3:00 PM and she asked that everyone planning to attend gather at Shorecrest High School by 2:30 PM.

President Moore reported that papers written by four students from the Health Care Information Program, taught by Professor Donna Wilde, have been accepted for publication in an industry journal.  She said that Professor Emeritus Dr. Clarita Bhat was recently recognized for her work in chemistry by being asked to continue as an examiner for a second term, which is a significant achievement within the chemistry education community.  

Dr. Moore addressed the issue of the dilution of the university transfer program which Professor Paul Cerda had mentioned during his sabbatical report.  She said it is her goal this year to provide transfer opportunities for all students; that Shoreline will make every effort to increase transfer opportunities beginning this year. 
President Moore commented about the new College Council, saying she had envisioned the Council as a forum for academic debate and discussion.  She said the Council has now established ground rules and is moving ahead.  Co-Chairs for Winter Quarter 2004 are Ms. Caryl Jacobs and Mr. Vince Barnes.  The Co-Chairs will rotate through administration, faculty, staff and student members of the Council.  
REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:

Chair Paul Burton reported he had attended the Small Business Administration’s 50th Anniversary celebration, held at Microsoft, on behalf of the Board.  He said one award recipient was from Japan and had started at Highline Community College with nothing.  In exchange for Judo training, he received tuition.  Subsequently, he formed Judo academies and, with the help of SBA loans, became successful.  

Chair Burton also confirmed he will attend the upcoming Choir of the Sound performance on December 7, which honors Shoreline Community College. 

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for January 28, 2004, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Burton adjourned the meeting at 6:11 PM.







Signed _______________________ 









Paul D. Burton, Chair

Attest: _______________________ 

_____________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

